NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

GOVERNING BODY

Minutes of the meeting of the Governing Body held on 25 November 2009 at the Ballymena Campus, Northern Regional College

Present

Mrs K Collins (Chairperson), Mr T Neilands (Director), Mrs A M Campbell,
                        
Mr S Davidson, Rev T Jamieson, Alderman PJ McAvoy,

                        
Mr P McCudden, Mr K Nelson, Ms C O’Neill, Mrs U O’Kane,

                        
Mrs A Rankin and Mrs C Taylor

In Attendance Mrs B Crotty, Mrs C Moore, Dr C O’Mullan and Mr J A Hunter

UNRESERVED BUSINESS

18.1
Apologies

Apologies were received from Ms J Fullerton, Mrs L Wallis and Mr A Watt.

The Chairperson welcomed back Alderman PJ McAvoy after his recent illness. She also welcomed Mr K Nelson and Mrs C Taylor as Members of the Governing Body; they had now received their letters of appointment from the Department for Employment and Learning.

The Chairperson advised the Governing Body that interviews had been held for a new Governor to replace Dr Caul and DEL would be forwarding the successful candidate’s name to the Minister for a decision to be made regarding the appointment. AccessNI clearance would then be required for the successful appointee.

The Chairperson expressed condolences on behalf of the Governing Body to 
Mrs A M Campbell on the death of her father.

18.2
Declaration of Interests

There were no declarations of interests. 

18.3
Minutes of the Last Meeting

The minutes of the last meeting of the Governing Body held on 7 October 2009 were approved.

18.4
Matters Arising

18.4.1
Governance Healthcheck (minute 17.5.1)

The Chairperson advised Members that the deadline for the receipt of on-line Governance Healthcheck surveys by LSDA was 6 November 2009. It was noted that LSDA is prepared to accept late submissions. 

18.4.2
Programme Led Apprenticeships (minute 17.6a))

The Governing Body, at its last meeting, expressed concern that the Programme, introduced as a contingency measure by DEL, was involving the College in additional expense. It was noted that negotiations were still continuing with the Department regarding funding.

18.4.3
Business Improvement Plan (minute 17.11)

The Director referred Members to the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee of 10 November 2009, which provided a detailed update regarding the Business Improvement and included a copy of the powerpoint presentation, which  had been delivered to the Committee.

18.4.4
Student Governor (minute 17.17.1)

The Deputy Director Support and Development informed Members that voting in the Student President Election closes on Monday 30 November 2009 and the result would be announced on the following day, in time for the student concerned to participate in a Training Course for Student Governors, organised by the Department. The Governing Body noted that the Student President would act as the Student Governor.  Subject to a successful AccessNI check, the Student Governor should be present at the January 2010 meeting.
18.5
Chairperson’s Communications

17.5.1
Freedom of Information

The Chairperson advised Members that a request had been received by DEL from Mr John Simpson for College Development Plans of all six colleges in the Sector. Under the Act he was entitled to this information and the College had agreed to its release.
18.6
Director’s Report

The Director drew Members’ attention to a number of issues in his Report:

a) Enrolments 2009/10. Part-time enrolments for 2009/10 show, for the second year running, a decrease in student numbers.  The current figures indicated in the report show a decrease of 7% compared with this time last year.  These figures reflect a serious decline in the College’s part-time provision although it should be noted that the pattern across the rest of the sector is similar.  The next meeting of the Education Committee would look at the enrolment patterns in detail.
b) Graduation Ceremonies. The College’s Higher Education Ceremonies took place at Galgorm  Manor on 12 and 13 November 2009.  Over 400 students graduated at three ceremonies and for the first time students from all campuses attended the same events.  In line with the College’s policy of enhancing student recognition there will be three FE Awards Ceremonies held on 15, 16 and 17 December at venues in Carrickfergus, Ballymena and Coleraine respectively.
c) Public Accounts Committee Report. Following the recent Public Accounts Committee Report on Fermanagh College and College finances, DEL is holding a seminar on 
27 November to disseminate the lessons to be learned by the sector.  College Chairs, Secretaries, Directors and Senior Management personnel are invited.  The College has been asked to respond to a number of proposed actions by DEL in response to the PAC report.  These will be reported to the Finance and General Purposes Committee at its next meeting.
d) College Successes. There have been several award-winning successes for College staff and students during the first half of the term:
· A Regional Training Award for the training partnership with Schlumberger
· Award for best website at the Ballymena Business Awards
· Top Centre Award for the Antrim Campus in the IAB Gold Standard Award for Excellence
· Top UK Student Award in the IAB Gold Standard Award for Excellence
· Business Studies Student of the Year awarded by Moore concrete
· 5 CCEA Outstanding Learner Awards
e) Staff Discussion Groups. The first of an on-going series of small group discussions with staff has been held on the Coleraine Campus. The idea is to focus on teaching and learning issues but inevitably other issues intrude.  The next meeting is arranged for Newtownabbey later this month.
f) Other Activities. The Director and the Deputy Director Planning and Resources had a very useful and interesting meeting with Sammy Wilson MP, MLA earlier this month. This is the latest in an ongoing series of meetings with local politicians aimed at raising their awareness of the key issues facing the College.
g) Association of Colleges. The Director,as Vice-Chair of ANIC, attended the Association of Colleges Annual Conference in Birmingham on 17-19 November 2009.

h) Ministerial Visit. The Minister, Sir Reg Empey, would be paying a short visit to the Coleraine Campus on Thursday 26 November at 2pm.
18.7
Correspondence

The Governing Body noted the following correspondence:
a) Correspondence from DEL dated 11 November 2009 concerning the launch of the Northern Ireland Vocational Qualifications Reform Programme website. This can be accessed at www.nivgrp.org.uk
b) Correspondence from DEL, dated 6 November 2009 in response to his letter dated 8 July seeking approval to incur a deficit budget. The Department has indicated that it is content to approve a deficit budget of £747k in 2009/2010 as NRC’s anticipated level of reserves will remain within the recommended range of 5%-10% of income in the short term.

18.8
Minutes of the Audit Committee 

The Governing Body received the minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 
3 November 2009. The Governing Body noted that the following topics had been discussed at the meeting:

a) Risk Management. The Risk Management Group will meet prior to Christmas to review the updated Corporate Risk Register;

b) Priority One Recommendations. The Committee considered a Report detailing Internal Auditors’ and External Auditors’ Priority One recommendations. It was noted that the majority of the recommendations had been fully or partially implemented;

c) Terns of Reference. The Committee reviewed and confirmed its Terms of Reference. The Governing Body reaffirmed the Terms;

d) Correspondence. Correspondence has been received from FE Finance in relation to an Inspection of the Feldon Training Centre running costs for 2008/2009. The systems and controls were found to be effective and well operated;

e) The Annual Report and Financial Statements 2008/2009. The Accounts indicate that the College has an historic cost deficit of £1,305k compared with the original estimated deficit of £981k, which did not include the FRS 17 adjustment of £459k. This matter is addressed as a separate item on the agenda (see minute 18.12 below);

f) Report from Northern Ireland Office. The NIAO Report on the audit of the Annual Report and Financial Statements provides an unqualified opinion on the regularity of financial transactions. Following this opinion the Committee recommended to the Governing Body that the Annual Report and Financial Statements be adopted and submitted to the Department. This matter is also addressed as a separate item on the agenda (see minute 18.12 below);

g) Audit Committee Annual Report. The Committee received the Audit Committee Annual Report and agreed that it be revised prior to it being submitted to DEL. The Governing Body noted the revised Report and agreed that it be submitted to the Department.

h) Assurance Return and Assurance Statement. The Committee agreed the Annual Assurance Return for submission to the Department and noted that the Annual Assurance Statement had been forwarded to the Department by the Director on 1 May 2009.

i) Internal Audit Plan. The Internal Auditors have made satisfactory progress against the Internal Audit Plan 2009/2010. Two reviews have been completed, one relating to Governance and the other in respect of the follow up review of Estates.

18.9
Minutes of Education Committee

The Governing Body received the minutes of the first meeting of the Education Committee held on 3 November 2009. The Governing Body noted that the following topics had been discussed at the meeting:

a) Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson. The Committee elected Mrs O’Kane as Chairperson and Mr Nelson Vice-Chairperson;

b) Membership. The Committee requested the Governing Body to appoint an additional member to the Committee. The Governing Body agreed that the appointment be delayed as the new Governor to be appointed by DEL might be an appropriate member of the Committee.

c) Essential Skills. The Committee received a presentation on Essential Skills from Mr Bell, Head of Faculty and Mrs Mullan, Head of School. The Committee agreed that the Essential Skills Action Plan be approved and submitted to the Department;

d) Terms of Reference. The Committee endorsed its revised Terms of Reference and recommended them to the Governing Body for approval. The Governing Body agreed that the revised Terms of Reference be approved;

e) Enrolments. The Committee noted the satisfactory position in relation to full-time FE, full-time HE and full-time training enrolments;

f) Students’ Council Constitution. The Committee endorsed the Students’ Council Constitution and Student Representation Arrangements and recommended them to the Governing Body for approval. The Governing Body agreed that the Students’ Council Constitution and Representation Arrangements be approved.

18.10
Minutes of General Purposes Committee

The Governing Body received the minutes of the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 10 November 2009. The Governing Body noted that the following topics had been discussed at the meeting:

a) Business Improvement Plan. The Committee received a presentation concerning the Business Improvement Plan;

b) Health & Safety Risk Management Report. The Committee received the Health & Safety Risk Management Report together with a Report on Swine Flu;

c) Sale of Land at Larne. Negotiations are still continuing in relation to the sale of land at Larne;

d) New Skills Centre Newtownabbey. The Committee discussed whether the contract should be signed under hand or under seal. The Committee agreed that the Deputy Director Planning and Resources should further investigate the situation:

e) Monthly Management Accounts. The Committee received the Monthly Managements Accounts for the period up to 30 September 2009, which indicate that the College has a surplus of £637k on continuing operations and an historic surplus of £855k;

f) Terms of Reference and Committee Effectiveness. The Committee made a number of adjustments to its Terms of Reference and recommended them to the Governing Body for approval. The Governing Body agreed that the Terms of Reference be approved;

g) Committee Effectiveness. The Committee agreed its Action Plan for 2009/2010 to enable it to monitor its effectiveness as a Committee;

h) Conflict of Interest Policy. The Committee agreed that the Conflict of Interest Policy be approved and forwarded to the Governing Body for endorsement. The Governing Body endorsed the Conflict of Interest Policy.

18.11
Minutes of Staffing Committee

The Governing Body received the minutes of the Staffing Committee held on 10 November 2009. The Governing Body noted that the following issues had been discussed at the meeting: 

a) Lecturers’ Pay Agreement, The Committee noted that there were still some items to be resolved before the new contract is signed;

b) Terms of Reference and Committee Effectiveness. The Committee agreed that its Terms of Reference be adjusted to reflect discussion and be forwarded to the Governing Body. The Governing Body agreed that the revised Terms of Reference be approved;

c) Absence Statistics. The Committee received a Report providing details of the FE Sector absence statistics for 2008/2009. It was noted that NRC had the highest level of sickness absence in the Sector. Sickness absences for Support Staff were the highest in the Sector whilst absences for Teaching Staff were among the lowest.

18.12
Annual Report and Financial Statements

The Governing Body received the following documents:

a) Annual Report and Financial Statements for the financial year 2008/2009, which had been scrutinised by the Audit Committee at its meeting on 17 November 2009;

b) Report from the Northern Ireland Audit Office on the audit of the Annual Report and Financial Statements. This Report had also been considered by the Audit Committee and revised to reflect Members’ comments.

The Audit Committee noted that NIAO had given an unqualified opinion on the true and fair nature of the Financial Statements. In light of the opinion the Committee has recommended to the Governing Body that the Annual Report and Financial be adopted and submitted to the Department.

The Governing Body agreed that the Annual Report and Financial Statements be adopted and forwarded to the Department for Employment and Learning.

18.13
Northern Ireland Colleges’ Strategic Framework

The Director presented a paper providing the results of a review, by the Board of the Association of Northern Ireland Colleges, of the major strategic issues facing the six colleges at this stage of their development. He said that that the Sector had been inhibited following the merger by the decision to exclude Directors from the Board. This decision had been subsequently reversed and Directors were now making a significant contribution to the work of ANIC. He added that the Strategic Framework document typified the proactive approach of the reconstituted Board. He also referred to a recent appointment of a Public Affairs and Policy Officer by ANIC to advise on and liaise more effectively in the political arena.

He drew attention to the three elements of the document:

a) Organisational Framework and Context of Further Education. Further Education Means Business outlined a three-stranded approach for Further Education – economic development, lifelong learning and social cohesion. Colleges believe that, as a result of funding drivers that only the economic development phase has been proactively encouraged by the Department.

b) Strategic Enablers. Four strategic areas have been identified: the establishment of a Strategic Forum between the Sector and the Department to develop new provision; the development of effective Governance to enable dynamism; the identification of business cases for funding; and the enhancement of the Sector’s reputation for quality and delivery.

c) Control of Quality. Seven areas have been listed including: the necessity of College led or influenced programme design in respect of Training,  the 14-19 agenda and Higher Education; the development of a staff training model that ensures high quality and retains resources within Colleges; the development of a system of funding which adequately resources Colleges; the ability to influence the relevance and quality of the curriculum; and the completion of Colleges’ estates to a consistently high standard.

During discussion several comments were made regarding the way forward, staffing requirements for the implementation process, the ability of FE to award qualifications, engagement with Government Departments other than DEL and the College’s attitude to the Barnett proposal in relation to the merger of DEL and the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment. In response the Director stated that the Strategic Forum had an important role to play in setting strategic objectives for the Sector. He said that the Sector would be adopting a collaborative approach and would be circumspect about engaging staff to implement and develop objectives. This would pose a dilemma for Colleges as to their level of input. He advised that an investigation would have to be made regarding the logistics and the cost of establishing an FE awarding body. It was noted that the College already engages with other Government Departments such as the Department for Social Development. In relation to the Barnett Report proposal regarding the merger of DEL and DETI the Director said that the College had recommended that this matter should not be considered in isolation but in the context of the merger of Government Departments as a whole.

The Governing Body endorsed the Strategic Framework and requested the Director to report back on progress.

18.14
Corporate Targets

The Governing Body received a Report detailing progress against corporate targets 2009/2012.

18.15
 Any Other Notified Business

There was no notified business to transact.

18.16
Next Meeting
The Chairperson reminded Members that the next meeting of the Governing Body is scheduled for Wednesday 13 January 2010 at the Farm Lodge, Ballymena Campus. This meeting, which will take the form of a planning session, will commence at 1.00 pm and be followed by a formal meeting of the Governing Body. Dinner will be served at the conclusion of the session at approximately 6.30 pm. 
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